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DATE: January 30, 2018
TO: The Honorable Milwaukee Board of Supervisors
FROM: Chris Abele, Milwaukee County Executive
RE: County Board File No. 17-770 which unlawfully micromanages hiring decisions
[bookmark: _GoBack]I am returning County Board File No. 17-770 unsigned. I strongly support managers having tools and strategies available to them to make the right hiring decisions – especially for positions that are difficult to fill. The Board was asked to authorize the use of such a tool, but instead they denied it by giving the Board the decision related to individual compensation. We are not asking for more money. Rather, we are simply asking that managers have the tools they need to do their jobs.
I have been advised by outside legal counsel that a) the Board cannot legally deem a directive to be within its policymaking authority by simply stating that as a presumed fact in a resolution or ordinance; and b) the Board does not have the legal authority to prohibit signing bonuses, hiring bonuses, retention bonuses or other compensation or payments for any employee, because such unique, one-off payments are specifically related to an individual’s past, present or potential contributions to the County. In short, there can be no more highly individualized compensation decision than the payment of a hiring or retention bonus. Therefore, the County Board cannot legally retroactively prohibit such practices, since such practices are indisputably day-to-day management – which is exclusively purview of the administration. 
The hiring issues the County is facing are caused, in part, by the Board’s unwillingness to update the County’s outmoded pay systems and protocols. The Board was presented with recommendations by its own compensation workgroup years ago and, to date, has not even taken a vote on it. Managers are now stuck using an antiquated compensation system that creates hiring difficulties. Flexibility, nor rigidity, is required related to personnel matters at the County. Bonuses have become an essential tool for managers to use in hiring and attempting to retain well-qualified professionals in every County department because of the challenging workplace environment that has been created as a result of the Board’s micromanagement of compensation decisions, lack of interest in using market data to update systems, and continued attacks on employees. 
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